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STAFF REPORT

SUBJECT:  
Proposed Ordinance 2012-0402 would amend King County Code to reflect changes made to the Revised Code of Washington by the State Legislature in 2011.
SUMMARY:

Proposed Ordinance 2012-0402 reflects the State Legislature's policy decision and changes to the Revised Code of Washington to allow 4Culture to spend down its endowment between the years 2013 and 2020.  Proposed Ordinance 2012-0402 would amend King County Code to align with these changes.  

BACKGROUND:
King County’s arts and heritage programs are administered by 4Culture, the quasi-governmental Cultural Development Authority.  4Culture receives a portion of hotel/motel tax revenues to advance arts and heritage programs through competitive grants that provide support for arts and heritage facilities, productions, cultural education and collaborative projects.

4Culture is funded with hotel/motel taxes through 2012, with the original expectation that an endowment fund from a portion of those revenues would sustain the program after 2012.  However, with the downturn in the economy the endowment did not meet the original projections. In 2011, the State Legislature passed a bill permitting King County to direct to direct 37.5 percent of local lodging taxes to 4Culture beginning in 2021. To bridge the funding gap between 2013 and 2021, 4Culture is authorized to begin spending down its endowment. This will allow 4Culture to continue to support arts, historic preservation and cultural development in King County.  
ANALYSIS:
Proposed Ordinance 2012-0402 would make the necessary technical corrections to King County Code to reflect the adopted changes to the Revised Code of Washington that will allow 4Culture to spend down its endowment.  It removes codified references to 4Culture’s “endowment fund” and replaces those references with the term “special account”, as 4Culture will no longer be setting aside funds for its endowment but will nonetheless need an account to hold existing revenues.  Proposed Ordinance 2012-0402 does not make any programmatic changes to how 4Culture’s funds are spent and the internal allocation model for arts, heritage and cultural programs are not altered.

4Culture will maintain current levels of funding in 2013 and 2014.   In 2015, in the event the Kingdome debt is retired before December 31st, 4Culture will receive additional lodging tax funds from 2015 through 2020.  If this does not occur, 4Culture’s arts, heritage and preservation funding programs would be reduced by $1 million annually and 4Culture’s annual budget would remain at approximately $5 million to 6 million for the duration of the spend-down period.

REASONABLENESS:

Proposed Ordinance 2012-0402 is technical in nature and would align King County Code with the Revised Code of Washington.  It would allow for spend down of 4Culture’s endowment to continue the provision of arts, heritage and cultural programs.  As such, approval of the ordinance is a reasonable business decision.

INVITED:
Jim Kelly, Executive Director, 4Culture

Dwight Dively, Director, Office of Performance Strategy & Budget

ATTACHMENTS:
1. Fiscal Note

https://kc1.sharepoint.com/teams/CouncilC/StaffReports/Reconciliation1/Week 5 Staff Reports/Week 5 2012-0402 Cope.doc
1

